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International Programs Office

Outgoing Exchange Handbook

2013-2014
Dear Student,

Welcome to the exchange program with the Faculty of Management!! We are happy to coordinate your exchange and look forward to working with you in the coming months. In order to make the exchange preparation process easier, we have compiled this handbook to give you the information you need to go on exchange. We have included tips, websites, and a checklist. We hope that you will find this information interesting as well as useful. Please feel free to contact us at anytime if you have questions or concerns about your exchange or the application process.

We wish you all the best in your studies and on your exchange.

Sincerely,
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Andrea Amelinckx and Gizelle Tiponut

Director and Coordinator

International Programs

Faculty of Management
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Eligibility Requirements
University of Lethbridge students who wish to complete a Faculty of Management international exchange must:

· Be continuing students in undergraduate studies. 

· Be in good academic and financial standing at the University of Lethbridge. 

· Have a University of Lethbridge cumulative GPA of 2.5 or higher. 

· Be accepted into the Faculty of Management (not applicable to students from other faculties). 

· Have room in your University of Lethbridge program for management and/or non-management electives, or be willing to take courses in addition to your degree. 

· Generally, Management students should be in the third or fourth year of their degree program.  Whereas non-management students may participate in an exchange in their second or third year of their degree program.  Non-management students may be subject to a residency requirement which may affect their ability to study abroad in their final year. 
· Completion of a minimum one semester at the University of Lethbridge before your exchange semester. 

· Have completed the writing proficiency requirement (applicable only to students admitted to the University of Lethbridge before the 2003/2004 calendar year).
· International Management majors must have completed a minimum three of the four required language courses before the exchange semester with the understanding that the fourth language requirement if not already completed prior to exchange will be taken during the exchange semester abroad.
· Be sufficiently proficient in the language of instruction of the exchange institution. Many exchange partners offer courses in English. 

· For Calgary and Edmonton campus International Management students, where the university does not offer a sufficient number of language courses to meet the language requirement, students may obtain permission from the Faculty of Management to attend other institutions in order to fulfill language requirements and credit will be approved toward the University of Lethbridge degree. Three of these four required language courses taken off campus (including the fourth language course completed on exchange) may be counted towards the University of Lethbridge residency requirement. For clarification please contact your academic advisor. 
Application Process
To ease the application procedure, the following guidelines are provided detailing the application procedure and process:

1. Application: 
Fill out the online application form in full. Make sure that your application is in before the deadline. Because we are dealing with international institutions that often run on different schedules than our own, it is important that all documents are in early. Please note the following deadlines for International Programs exchange applications:
	Exchange Semester
	Application Deadlines

	Summer 2013
	1 February 2013

	Fall 2013
	1 February 2013

	Spring 2014
	- 1 June 2013 for International Management majors
- 1 October 2013 for all other students (early applications may be given preference)


A $140 non-refundable exchange fee is required and should be paid immediately after submission of your online exchange application form. Applications will not be processed until the fee has been paid. The exchange fee is payable by cash, cheque or online banking to the Cash Office. Cheques must be made out to the University of Lethbridge and students are asked to write their name, University of Lethbridge ID number and semester of your exchange on the cheque. Calgary and Edmonton campus students can submit payment to their local University of Lethbridge office. Those students who pay via the Bridge must call the Cash Office to inform them what the payment is for. This fee is refunded only if a student’s application for exchange is denied.
2. Reviewing Applications: 
Upon receipt of your online international exchange application, your Academic Advisor will complete a program review for our office.  You will be notified by e-mail by your Academic Advisor that a program audit is available for pick up from their office.

After your application is received, we must review it and approve you to go on your exchange. Don’t worry; it is very seldom that we have to turn students away unless they have not met the basic requirements for going on an exchange. In the event that there is an extraordinary amount of students applying, students in the International Management Program will be given priority.
3. Acceptance:

Students are notified by e-mail of acceptance to participate in an international exchange.  The e-mail will include forms, links and additional information pertinent about your exchange and host institution.  You are required to bring all of the following documents (where applicable) filled out to the best of your abilities to the Exchange Planning Session:
· Copy of your program audit from your Academic Advisor

· Student Exchange Agreement

· Host university application form for admission

· Housing application form

· Learning Agreement 
Exchange Preparation
4. Exchange Planning Session:

Upon acceptance from our office to go on an exchange, we will organize exchange planning sessions where you will fill out additional paperwork for the partner institution in addition to your exchange agreement.  We will also walk you through the exchange preparation process, visa process, and answer any questions you may have at that time. We try to have previous exchange students who have attended the host institution to join our meeting so that you may hear about their experiences.  In the event that this is not possible, we ask exchange students attending the University of Lethbridge from that institution to assist. More than one exchange planning session may be required to cover all necessary information.
5. Risk Management and Culture Shock Session:

Our office will organize a session to discuss risk management with a representative from the Risk and Insurance Management Office at the University of Lethbridge.  This session will also include the discussion of culture shock, how to recognize symptoms and strategies to alleviate them.  A Liability Waiver form will be provided to you in your exchange acceptance e-mail for your review prior to this session. 
6. Acceptance Letters: 
Upon receipt of your Student Exchange Agreement the University of Lethbridge will issue a formal letter of acceptance for exchange.  This letter will be sent to our office and you will be notified by e-mail of arrival.
Meanwhile, we must obtain permission from our partner institution for you to study there.  The additional application forms will be completed at your Exchange Planning Session and submitted to the host institution for formal approval.  You will then receive an official acceptance letter from the host institution. The letter will be sent to your permanent address or to our office depending on which institution you are applying to (this step can take some time, so please be patient). We will do our best to make this step proceed as quickly as possible. Should the official letter of acceptance be mailed to your personal address, we ask that you provide our office with a copy for your file.
7. Visa application:

You must have a valid passport to go on exchange; valid for 6 months upon your return to Canada.  You will be notified in your e-mail acceptance as to the necessity and process of the visa application process. This process will further be discussed at the Exchange Planning Session so students are advised to review the process in advance of the session and prepare questions.  It is strongly suggested that you have all other visa requirements filled prior to receiving your acceptance letters allowing you to submit your student visa application immediately upon their receipt. 
Once you have both original acceptance letters from the University of Lethbridge and your host institution you can finalize your visa application.  Depending on the country you are traveling to, other requirements may be necessary and processing times will vary. Refer to you country specific Visa Process sheet supplied by your exchange coordinator for details.  You are advised to contact the nearest Consulate prior to sending your application to ensure that there haven’t been any changes to the visa application process in the meantime. 
You are invited to drop-in during office hours, e-mail, or make an appointment to meet with the exchange coordinator and discuss any questions or concerns that you may have in preparing for your exchange.

Academic Information 
Registration

At the majority of our exchange partner institutions, course registration is completed upon arrival at the exchange university. In cases, where students need to make course choices before leaving Canada, they will be given online registration access or be sent a course selection form by their exchange university to be returned before the registration deadline. 
Upon meeting with your Academic Advisor you will be informed as to what types of courses you should select for your exchange.  Once you have decided upon your courses, you are to send a complete list to the Faculty of Management Undergraduate Office via e-mail for final approval with a copy to the International Programs Office.  Your academic advisor will confirm that the courses chosen will indeed transfer properly into your program or request the necessary changes. Therefore you are advised to send your chosen list of courses for approval as soon as possible to avoid delays. Should you select a course that has not previously received credit from the University of Lethbridge you will be asked to provide a course outline to be reviewed by the Registrar’s Office.  This may take several days.  

For non-management students your respective faculties will review your courses upon return from your exchange. It is therefore extremely important that you are aware of the type of courses you can take on exchange when speaking with their academic advisor well in advance of their exchange.

Some exchange partner institutions have one or more mandatory courses that all exchange students must take regardless of whether these courses fit into their program.

Exchange Course Credit 
It is not possible to complete any specific University of Lethbridge course requirements on an exchange. Management exchange courses receive credit as an unspecified Management 3xxx/4xxx elective. The level at which Arts and Science exchange course transfer will be determined by the Faculty of Arts & Science and the Registrar’s Office.
All courses taken on exchange will transfer back as non-specific electives. The specific name of the exchange course (or even the type of course) will not be recorded on University of Lethbridge transcripts. 
Exchange University Transcript

At the end of an exchange semester, the exchange university will issue complete transcripts for University of Lethbridge students and send them to the International Programs office. These transcripts will list all courses taken on exchange, including the full course name, number of credits and grade achieved in each course. Students applying for graduate studies will likely be asked to submit these detailed exchange transcripts, as well as their University of Lethbridge transcripts as part of the graduate school application process. If so, students will need to request an additional original transcript be sent directly from the host institution.

Students are strongly advised to consider exchange semester dates when applying for graduation in conjunction with the grade submission deadlines of your host institution and how this may affect your graduation date.

Course Load

Due to differing course demands and structures from one exchange institution or country to another, students may be required, in some cases, to take more than one exchange course to be considered equivalent to one University of Lethbridge course.

A maximum of five courses (15 credit hours) can transfer back to the University of Lethbridge from an exchange semester, although four courses (12 credit hours) is the recommended maximum for an exchange semester. A minimum of three courses (9 credits) may be transferable from an exchange semester for those students outside of the International Management major.
Tuition Costs

Students pay their tuition fees to the University of Lethbridge and generally do not pay any tuition at the partner institution. Only in a few cases, small fees may be charged for certain courses by the exchange host institution. The amount of University of Lethbridge tuition owed is determined by the number of courses intended to be transferred back from the exchange university, and according to the fee schedule for the exchange semester (see the UofL calendar for details).

Exchange tuition amounts owing cannot be viewed on the Bridge, as for a regular semester. Instead, students must contact the Cash Office directly to inquire about their exact exchange tuition fees.

Exchange Checklist

This exchange checklist is intended to make it easier for you to organize your upcoming exchange.  You are responsible to make sure that all the following tasks are completed at the appropriate time.  Note: this list is not all-inclusive.
Part 1: Application process to University of Lethbridge
· Online exchange application form - submit before deadline

· Pay $140 non-refundable exchange fee 

· Payment can be made at the Cash Office or online.  For those paying online via the Bridge, you must call the Cash Office to inform them what the payment is for. Calgary and Edmonton students may submit payment to their local University of Lethbridge office.   Cheques should be made payable to the University of Lethbridge.  
· Pick up your program audit and discuss your program planning guide with an Academic Advisor to clarify what courses you can take on your exchange and how they will transfer back to University of Lethbridge.  
Your first exchange planning session will cover the application process to the host institution and additional paperwork.  Time permitting; this session will also cover detailed information about the exchange partner and students who have participated in the exchange and/or students visiting from the host institution.  
Part 2: Exchange planning session(s) 
Please complete the forms provided to you in your exchange acceptance e-mail to the best of your ability and bring to the exchange planning meeting where you will be guided in their completion.
· A photocopy of your program audit, as discussed with an Academic Advisor.  It is important to keep another copy for yourself.

· Student Exchange Agreement form (legal size paper only). The International Programs Office sends a copy of the completed form to:

i. Registrar’s Office - which will then issue a Letter of Acceptance for you.  This letter is one requirement for all study visa applications.

ii. Scholarships and Student Finance Office - will act as confirmation that you are going on exchange and would therefore is eligible for certain scholarships related to international travel/studies and also required as documentation for student loan applications. 

iii. Cash Office - to determine the amount of tuition owing for your exchange semester.

iv. Academic Advisor - to guide the course transfer process from the host institution to the University of Lethbridge.

v. The student.

· Application to host institution.  
· Exchange host university application for admission
· Exchange host university housing form 
· Learning Agreement (where applicable)

· Language course application form (where applicable)

· Pre-semester language course application form (where applicable)

· Letter of Intent (where applicable)

· Official Transcript

· Addition forms

Part 3: Risk Management and Culture Shock Session
An additional meeting will be organized for you and will include topics of risk management and culture shock.  At the session we will provide to you:
· Liability Waiver form (legal size paper only).  Any questions regarding the waiver can be discussed in the session or directed to Toby Clark for at:  Tel: 403-329-2099, Email: clarkt@uleth.ca
Part 4: Further Exchange Planning

· Ensure that your passport is valid for a minimum of 6 months after your expected return date to Canada.  

· Apply for Scholarships through the University of Lethbridge Scholarships and Student Finance Office – beware of deadlines; apply early!

· Doctor’s check-up and/or immunizations (if necessary).
· In Lethbridge, travel health consultation and immunizations are done at the Health Unit/Community Health Site (located at 801 1 Ave. S. in Lethbridge, tel. 388-6666).
· For locations across Canada 
· Attain acceptance letter from host University, (you will be notified immediately upon receipt of this letter by our office).

· Attain an acceptance letter from the University of Lethbridge (you will be notified immediately upon receipt of this letter by our office).

· Complete and send your student visa application – to the appropriate Consulate or Embassy (where necessary)

· Contact Consulate for details about application process prior to sending, to ensure no changes have occurred.

· Letters of acceptance from both the University of Lethbridge and the host university are necessary components for all study visa applications. 

· A Power of Attorney Form (optional) - Print and complete this form if you need to designate and authorize another person to act on your behalf (i.e. in regards to Alberta Student Loans etc.) while you are on exchange.
· Purchase your plane ticket.

· Send your travel itinerary to the International Office at the University of Lethbridge and the host University. 

· Purchase travel health insurance (mandatory)

· The University of Lethbridge SU Health & Dental Plan is one option to consider as it includes international coverage.  To sign up for coverage during an exchange semester, you must contact the SU Health & Dental Plan Administrator, Shelly Tuff at Tel: 403-329-2039, Email: su.health@uleth.ca.  During an exchange semester, this insurance is NOT automatically added to your tuition, as during a regular semester. You can complete the online Students Studying/Work Term Abroad Insurance Extension Request. The SU office will need a copy of your completed Exchange Agreement form.

· Other travel health insurance can be purchased through travel agencies and banks.  

· Notify your provincial health care provider if you will be out of Alberta for six months or more.  Do not cancel your coverage.   

· Alberta Health Care - Tel: 310-0000, then dial 780-427-1432  

· Visit the Alberta Health Care website and print off a brochure entitled "Travel Insurance Matters" which outlines all the issues re: traveling outside of Alberta.

· Pay tuition for exchange semester prior to departure.  You must contact the Cash Office (403-329-2469) directly to find out your balance due.  Your balance owing cannot be viewed on the BRIDGE, as can be done for a ‘normal’ semester.  
· Complete an application for graduation (if exchange semester will be your last). 

· Spring exchange students may take part in October convocation provided transcripts arrive before the August deadline according to the University of Lethbridge Calendar.

· Confirm housing at the exchange university. 

Part 5: Document Summary

· Submit to the International Programs Office in one package before departure:

· Copy of your flight itinerary.

· Proof of travel health insurance (not your entire policy, just a document confirming you have coverage).

· Copy of your student visa or resident permit (where necessary).

· Your contact information while on exchange (housing address and phone number in exchange city, if available).
· Completed Liability Waiver Form.
· Documents to take with you on your exchange:

· This checklist.

· Copy of your program planning guide, as discussed with an Academic Advisor. 

· Copy of your Student Exchange Agreement.

· Passport with study visa (where necessary).

· All documents necessary to apply for residence permit (where required).

· Travel health insurance coverage and contact information. 

· Acceptance letters from the University of Lethbridge and your exchange host university.
Part 6: After arrival at host institution
· Check in with the host university’s International Office.

· Complete course registration as early as possible and email your course selection to undergrad.management@uleth.ca to confirm that the chosen courses will meet your University of Lethbridge program requirements and transfer appropriately.  

· Your email should include: the course name, number of credits assigned from host institution (for partners in Europe this should be ECTS credits), and the language of instruction for each course.
· Register your visit with Canadian Consular Affairs.
· Register for courses for return semester to University of Lethbridge (if necessary)

· Students wishing to register for summer session courses at the University of Lethbridge may experience problems registering through the BRIDGE, or phone system. If so, call the Helpline, or the Records department of the Registrar’s office at 403-329-2230 for assistance.

Part 7: After exchange
· Complete an online “Outgoing Student Survey”.

· Speak with the International Office at the host institution about the process for receiving your official exchange transcript.  This process has been automatic in the past, however changes may occur in the procedures of the host University and you are therefore advised to speak with a coordinator to ensure a smooth transition.
· Once your exchange transcript is received by our office you will be notified immediately by e-mail and a copy will be made available to you.  Please review the transcript for accuracy as soon as possible.
· Check that your exchange courses have transferred appropriately to your University of Lethbridge transcript.  (This process may take as much as several months after the end of your exchange semester to complete.)

Your Responsibilities
An international exchange is a very exciting, educational and important component in anyone’s academic career. You will learn new customs, cultures, language and meet people from all over the world. We hope that you have the best experience possible!
Students are responsible for:

· Attending exchange planning sessions and provide the International Programs Office at the University of Lethbridge with the necessary documents as outlined in the Exchange Checklist.
· Execute a waiver prior to departure.

· Book your flight and make necessary transportation arrangements.

· Responsible for having the necessary health, dental and disability insurance as well as insurance on your personal effects, including travel cancellation insurance, for the duration of your exchange.

· Register for classes.  Classes are normally finalized at the partner institution after arrival, but for some exchanges institutes classes can be arranged in advance. 
· Inform the exchange coordinator of any illness, accident or incident no matter how minor the situation may appear.  

· Make certain your passport is current and will not expire prior to your return to Canada and ensure, if required, that the appropriate visa has been obtained.
· Register your visit with Canadian Consular Affairs.
· Ensure you have sufficient funds and are able to access your funds.

· Ensure you have the required immunizations prior to departure.
· Research and learn the rules and customs of the country you are traveling to. This will help you to fit in, feel more comfortable and make your stay a lot more enjoyable.
· Act in a safe and responsible manner and exercise good judgement at all times to prevent harm to yourself and others.
· Ensuring that if you engage in a high risk activity that you utilize the appropriate protective equipment and have the appropriate skill and/or training to engage in such an activity.

· Be respectful of the cultural differences and norms of the host country.

· Adhere to the local laws of the country and region and be aware that any infractions and costs arising out of them is solely your responsibility.

· To be aware of any travel advisories to any area you may travel to independent of the exchange in which you are enrolled.
· Keep regular contact with family/friends and the International Programs Office.

Exchange FAQ

1. Can all University of Lethbridge students participate in an exchange?

Yes, although the Faculty of Management International Programs’ exchanges were developed for International Management majors, who are required to complete an exchange as part of their program, other University of Lethbridge students are also encouraged to participate.

2. What countries can I do an exchange to?

The Faculty of Management has exchange agreements with universities in Asia (Japan [3], South Korea, China, Malaysia, and Taiwan), Europe (Germany [2], the Netherlands, Belgium [2], France [2], Poland, Italy, Slovenia, Spain and Turkey), and Latin America (Argentina, Chile, Ecuador, Uruguay and Mexico).
3. Do I need a second language?

Fluency in the language of the exchange country is not always necessary.  However, it is strongly advised where possible that students gain some knowledge of the local language before embarking on the exchange. Where not possible, students will be advised to take a language course while on exchange as this enhances their exchange experience and ability to integrate.  Some exchange institutes offer more English classes than others.
4. How much does an exchange cost?

When a student participates on an exchange they pay regular University of Lethbridge tuition but are responsible for all living expenses to, in, and from the host country. The living expenses vary according to the country. Some countries like Malaysia and Taiwan can be inexpensive while others may have a higher cost of living such as Japan and Spain.

5. What kinds of classes do I take?

The majority of classes taken on exchange are management, language classes (humanities) and social sciences. The type of management classes depends on what the host institution offers. When a student is on exchange it is advised that four courses be the maximum course load or the equivalent ECTS credits (European credit system).  
Students are advised as to what courses they have room for in their program prior to departure in meeting with their Academic Advisor.  Upon arrival at the host institution, students are asked to submit their course selection to the Undergraduate Office for review and confirmation of transferability with a copy to the International Programs Office.  For those particular courses that have not received University of Lethbridge credit prior, the Undergraduate Office will require the student to submit a course outline to be reviewed by the Registrar’s Office.  The review process can take approximately several working days, so the earlier you submit your list of courses the better.
6. How do classes taken on exchange affect my program?

All management classes taken on exchange transfer back to the University of Lethbridge as Management 3xxx “Unspecified”. Therefore, the title of the specific exchange course will not appear on your University of Lethbridge transcript. These classes count as Management 3000/4000 level electives. Language courses taken on exchange will transfer back to the University of Lethbridge as an unspecified language course. The Admissions office determines your level. Please see the International programs website for more information on course transfers.  Additionally, we review the courses students wish to take on exchange upon your arrival at the host institution to ensure they will transfer back as required for your program.
The grades associated with courses taken on exchange are not incorporated in your University of Lethbridge GPA.  Exchange courses are given a pass/fail grade on your University of Lethbridge transcript.
7. Am I guaranteed a placement on an exchange?

Each year there are a limited number of places available for each exchange destination and why we suggest students to apply early.  International Management students are given priority because an exchange is a required part of your program. 

8. When I am on an exchange, am I still considered a student at the University of Lethbridge?

Yes, while on exchange students hold continuing student status at the University of Lethbridge.
How to Research Your Host Country
Learning about your host country’s people, culture, and geography will help you adjust to your new environment and allow you to get the most out of your overseas experience. Knowing the basic factual information about your host country and your present-day national affairs will aid in intercultural understanding and help you communicate through the barrier of cultural differences. Here is a sample list of questions you should ask about your host country. Many of them may or may not be relevant to your specific situation nevertheless they are a good place to start.

1. How many prominent people in the host culture can you name (i.e. politics, athletics, religion, the arts…)?

2. Who are the country’s national heroes and heroines?

3. Can you recognize the national anthem?

4. Are other languages spoken besides the dominant language?

5. What is the predominant religion? Is it a state religion? Have you read any of its sacred writings?

6. What are the most important religious observances and ceremonies? How regularly do people participate in them?

7. How do members of the predominant religion feel about other religions?

8. What are the most common forms of marriage ceremonies and celebrations?

9. What is the attitude toward alcohol consumption?

10. What is the attitude toward divorce, extra-marital relations, and polygamy?

11. If, as a customer, you were to touch the merchandise, would the storekeeper think you were considerate and within your consumer rights?

12. Is the price asked for merchandise fixed or are customers expected to bargain? How is bargaining conducted?

13. How do people organize your daily activities? What is the normal meal schedule? Is there a daytime rest period? What is the customary time for friends to visit?

14. What foods are most popular?

15. How are the most popular foods prepared?

16. What is considered taboo in this society?

17. What is the usual dress for women and men? Are slacks or shorts worn? If so, on what occasions? Do teenagers wear jeans? 
18. What are the special privileges of age and/or gender?

19. If you are invited to dinner, should you arrive early, on time, or late? If late, how late?  Should you bring as a hostess gift? If so, what is appropriate?
20. On what occasions would you present (or accept) gifts from people in the country? 

21. Do some flowers have a particular significance?  Are there any other items that may have negative connotations?
22. How do people greet one another? Do they shake hands, embrace, and/or kiss? How do they depart one another? What does any variation from the usual greeting/goodbye signify?

23. What are the important holidays? How are they observed?

24. What are the favorite leisure and recreational activities of adults?

25. What sports are popular?

26. What kinds of television programs are shown? What social purposes do they serve?

27. What is the normal work schedule of adults? How does it accommodate environmental or other conditions?

28. How will your financial position and living conditions compare with those of the majority of people living in this country?

29. What kinds of local transportation are available? Do all classes of people use them?

30. Who has the right of way in traffic: vehicles, animals, bikes or pedestrians?

31. Is military training compulsory?

32. What are the editorial opinions of the largest circulating newspapers toward Canada?

33. What is the historical relationship between the country and Canada?

34. How many people have emigrated from the host country to the Canada? Other countries? Are many doing so at the present?

35. Are there many Canadians living in the country?

36. What options do foreigners have in choosing your places to live?

37. What kinds of health services are available? Where are they? Does everyone have equal access to health care? Why or why not?

38. What are the common home remedies for minor illnesses?

39. Where are medicines purchased? Do you always need a prescription?

40. Is education free? Is it required?

41. In schools, are children segregated by race, gender, class, or nationality?

42. What schools are perceived as being the best: public or private?

43. In schools, how important is learning by rote?

44. How are students disciplined in school?

45. Where are the important universities of the country? Are private or federal universities perceived as being better? If students in the host country go abroad, where do they choose to study?

46. What are the major industries?

47. What is the minimum wage? Is there one?

48. What group(s) of people is discriminated against? Why?

49. How is Canada viewed for its political history and current practice?

50. What common images of Canadians does the host culture maintain? Will you fit this image or challenge it through intercultural communication?

There are many methods to finding the answers to these questions. Check your local library for books and periodicals about your host country as well as foreign newspapers. The host country’s embassy or tourist office may send you literature about your country. Talk to people from your host country and people who have been there. The internet is a great way to learn more about your host country and your culture.  Another place to start in researching your exchange is in reviewing the materials provided by the International Programs Office for sign out.  
International Student Identity Card
If you are a full-time student and at least 12 years of age, the ISIC (International Student Identification Card) is your international identity card for loads of savings on travel arrangements, accommodations, museums, cultural events, entertainment and much more!

Accepted in over 90 countries, the ISIC is the one and only internationally recognized proof of full-time student status in existence. It is endorsed by UNESCO and is recommended by established student travel guidebooks.

The International Student Identity Card (ISIC) Association developed this card over 40 years ago and today it is the one and only proof of full-time student status. Since 1968 the ISIC has helped over 30 million students make the most of your travel experience. Nearly 3 million students worldwide will get an ISIC this year! 

As proof of your student status, the ISIC is your passport to the thousands of student discounts available at home and abroad. And it allows you to access certain services available only to students. What are you waiting for?
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Travel Tips

Risk Management 

· Photocopy all forms of identification and important documents twice before leaving Canada. Give one photocopy to your parents, guardians, co-op officer or coordinator and keep the other in your luggage. By having photocopies of your identification, it can be easier to process replacements of identification in case the primary documents are lost or stolen.  It is important to protect the copies as you would the originals.
· A Canadian Citizenship certificate, a valuable form of identification, can be obtained through the Citizenship and Immigration Canada office or call toll-free 1-888-242-2100.  This laminated; wallet size certificate is extremely useful in many situations, even to apply for a passport. This card is helpful if traveling within a country and you want to leave your passport in a safe place or to have as an extra piece of identification on you.  

· Always separate your money, identification and valuables on your person when you travel ~ never put all your important possessions in one place or leave your bags out of sight. On that note, women should wear your handbags crossways over your body in order to prevent them from being snatched easily. Be careful not to wear conspicuous jewellery or flash around large amounts of money; otherwise, pickpockets and muggers might single you out from the crowd. However, if ever you are threatened for money, try to avoid violence and surrender by handing over what you have ~ another good reason to separate possessions.  
· Always watch your belongings. When walking around in a city, watch for pickpockets. Use a money belt to store extra cash, credit cards, passport etc. If you use a back pack, bring a bunch of travel locks and lock your bag. Keep the key in your money belt. It may sound silly but it really works. When walking through crowded areas you may want to wear your backpack on the front of your person.  If you are going to carry a purse, carry one with a zip close and a flap that buckles in (Mountain Equipment Co-Op Purses are great!). This way if someone is trying to pickpocket you, they have to search for it. Never leave a bag unattended. When staying in a hostel, ask for a storage locker to safely store your bag. It may cost extra but at least you will have your belongings safe. Bring a couple locks for these lockers to help reduce costs. Read Rick Steve’s, Lonely Planet, or Rough Guide travel guides for more tips.
· When traveling or staying in one city, make sure to have travelers’ checks handy.  Travelers’ checks can be a saving grace, especially when stored in large and small denominations because it is your signature that ‘activates’ this money.  They are great when:

· A business does not accept Interact or Visa, M/Card, AMEX, or you are at the end of your adventure and need a little cash to get you home comfortably.
· When your debit card and credit card are lost, stolen, or simply de-magnetized.
· Another valuable tool is the international operator phone directory available at most Canadian travel agencies. This wallet-sized pamphlet offers various phone numbers to contact English-speaking operators, in order to facilitate telephone connections to Canada. No matter where you go, always carry important phone numbers and names in case of any type of emergency. This includes important numbers back home in Canada and with the host institution.  

· You may want to have a credit card, either your own or one issued through your parents, in case of emergencies. ATM machines are not always available, especially those which are compatible to North American standards. A note of interest – MasterCard is used widely in Europe as Visa is most common in North America.  Take the necessary contact numbers should you need to cancel your card due to fraudulent charges and/or lost and stolen.
· Familiarize yourself with a general overview and realistic expectations of the new culture and country. Some good places to start on the web are Lonely Planet and Fodor’s.  If you need to know more essential information about Canadians traveling abroad, one of the most important sites is the Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade.  

Health 

· Ensure you have taken out private medical insurance to cover various needs.

· Identify immunization requirements for the countries you play to travel ~ check with a doctor or travel health nurse at least three months before traveling.

· Previous to your departure, you may want to have appointments with your physician, optometrist and dentist to ensure good health.

· If you take regular medication, consult with your doctor about getting a prescription filled to sustain during your travels.  Also it is handy to have an optical prescription in case of losing your glasses/contacts and need to order anew. 

· If you require seeing a doctor abroad, consult with locals as to good sources. 

Socializing

· Until you are familiar with the language, beware of using second person pronouns. When in doubt use the more formal second person or third person plural to keep formality and respect. Also check with locals regarding how to address the opposite sex, particularly when writing. Finally, try to be accommodating as to the acceptance of first name use.  

· When meeting friends, make sure to assemble in a neutral, and preferably a public place. Only meet in private environments when you feel comfortable and content about the person(s). Once again regarding conduct, try to be careful not to offer hospitality too easily thus giving a wrong impression.  

· ALWAYS be aware of your surroundings!!! Try to read people’s faces, body language and understand the variety of cultures. 

· When drinking alcohol, keep consumption to a minimum, in order to have most of your senses intact.  Do not leave your drink unattended!
· Both sexes need to be aware of “Roofies”, the new “date rape drug of choice”, also known as “ruffies”, “roche”, “R-2”, “rib” and “rope”. Rohypnol is a very potent tranquilizer similar in nature to Valium (diazepam), but is many times stronger. This inexpensive drug produces a sedative effect, amnesia, muscle relaxation and a slowing of psychomotor responses. Sedation occurs 20-30 minutes after administration and lasts for several hours. Sadly enough, “Roofies” are widely abused, even on high school and college campuses. The “date rape drug” is a tablet that has neither scent nor flavour. It is a terrifying drug when combined with other substances, such as alcohol, marijuana, or cocaine, since it can produce a rapid and very dramatic high. Besides the worries of unprotected sex, one might experience respiratory depression, aspiration and even death. An amnesia effect may prevent users from remembering how or what happened and this makes investigation of sexually related or other offences very difficult.  
One can never be too cautious of your environment!

Sightseeing

· Walk confidently, no matter if you are alone, with a partner, or even lost.
· Keep to public areas and ask locals if there are areas that you should avoid.
· Try not to use a map conspicuously.
· If you are accosted, try to ignore the person and continue to walk confidently at a fast pace.
· Ignore uninvited attention and comments: until you have learnt what type of reply is appropriate to get rid of the person without provoking violence.
· If someone will not leave you alone ~ ask for help.
· Above all - do not be afraid of causing offence or think you are overreacting when in an uncomfortable situation. Your gut instinct will be screaming for attention, so pay attention!

· It is important to be aware of behavior that could be defined as sexual harassment in Canada, may actually be perceived in some countries as a compliment by both men and women in your host country. This is especially true in Southern European, Latin American and African countries, where whistles and comments about a woman’s looks, as she walks by, can be considered a sign of admiration rather than a demeaning objectification of women. 

· Being aware of the stereotypes held of Canadian/American women and of the interactions between men and women in the host culture is a good place to start.  Before leaving Canada, talk to other women who have lived and/or traveled in the country you will be visiting. Also talk to the women from the host culture. Ask them what it is like to be a woman in your country. What are your perspectives of women’s issues and rights? Depending on the culture, some women may feel more or less comfortable talking about gender issues. Try to respect the situation they are coming from, but do not feel that you have to put aside your beliefs and embrace your cultural values.

· Should you ever find yourself receiving unwanted sexual advances from someone, seek assistance immediately. While we encourage you to learn to accept and respect cultural differences, the desire to be culturally sensitive should never be at the expense of your personal safety.

General Precautions 

· Try to observe everything, all the time. You will learn extensively by watching, listening and interacting with the local people.

· Lack of experience regarding cultural differences and initial linguistic difficulties may suppress your ability to evaluate threatening situations. Keep in mind that body language is a substantial contribution during verbal communication.   

· In order to avoid misinterpretations, it is very important to adhere to local customs/behaviours. A prevalent example is the status of women. Also certain conduct that may be harmless and acceptable in one country may not be in another.    

· International drivers’ licenses are valid in most countries. However, we do NOT suggest that you drive in a foreign country! There are too many potential risks, especially since laws and regulations vary considerably from those of Canada.  Imagine the cost of insurance or coverage of an accident? Why take a chance?

· Regarding food and water, it is crucial to be aware of what locals consume and to ask many questions. Your best bet is to drink filtered or bottled water, especially when unsure. If ever you decide to eat at a street kiosk make sure locals eat there and that the food is freshly prepared. Also make certain servers handle food with clean hands, especially after touching money!   

· Acknowledge all aspects of the new culture, food, and language. Yes there are many differences in comparison to Canada; however, remember that one culture is not better or worse than another.  Try to recognize the similarities and appreciate the differences.

· Make sure to order a taxi by telephone, instead of hailing down a taxi on the street. There have been incidences of kidnapping by false taxi drivers, especially in Mexico.  

· Always carry a form of identification and phone numbers with you.  Cell phones are becoming increasingly less expensive and with rental options, so you may feel more comfortable attaining one programmed for your host country.
· Any type of student identification, especially an ISIC card, is very useful to receive discounts for travel, events and museums.

· Electrical outlets and voltages vary from country to country.  Do some research to find out the specifics.  

· If ever in doubt ~ do not hesitate to ask questions.  

· It is important to keep some contact with family and friends back home.  Get an idea as to what the country has to offer regarding postal, telephone and internet services.  

Culture Shock

Culture shock is the psychological shock as you adjust to new surroundings and a new culture that may be dramatically different from your own. The automatic responses you have counted on to help meet the situations of daily life will be altered as you adjust to a new culture. This phenomenon has been studied extensively, and may arise in many facets ranging from the use of a new telephone system, transportation system or the procedure of buying fruit and vegetables at the grocery store. It takes time, effort and patience to settle into a new environment; therefore, the symptoms of culture shock are something unique for each individual. But do not let little frustrations spoil your enthusiasm for the new adventure!  

Common Symptoms of Culture Shock:
· You may feel isolated and frustrated. You may become nervous and excessively tired.  You may sleep a lot, even after you should have recovered from jet lag.

· You may be excessively homesick. It is normal to miss your country, family and friends, but if you can think of nothing else and write letters all the time and perhaps even cry a lot, you are probably suffering from culture shock.

· You may feel hostile toward your exchange country as the cause of your discomfort.  Minor irritations may make you inordinately angry.

· You may become very dependent on your fellow countrymen. Of course, these friendships are important and are extremely supportive. However, if you make friends exclusively from among your fellow countrymen, you will deny yourself one of the main benefits of this educational experience – meeting and interacting with other international students.

· You may have deep doubt about the wisdom of you being in your exchange country.  There may be academic anxieties: “Will I do well in an educational system different from the one I am used to?” and “will I be able to live up to the expectations of my teachers, family and friends?”

The various stages of culture shock can affect individuals at different points in time. Based on some information from Leeds University, UK, the following table displays a glimpse of the culture shock stages.  

	Various Steps
	Possible Mind-set
	Recommendations

	Anticipation
	Excited and worried about the new culture. 
	Recognize that you may experience disappointments.

	Depression
	Aware of difficulties arising from living in a new culture.
May begin to ‘reject’ the new culture. Exhausting to adapt.
	Note: the more you desire to go home or resist integrating - the harder the experience becomes.  So chin up, enjoy and smile to the sun, zon, soleil, sonne!  (

	Insulation
	Hiding from the new culture by seeking personal contacts or social activities from home.
	Familiar language and culture can be both positive and negative.  It can be a form of rest and support; however, it may be difficult to re-adjust to the new culture.

	Adjustment
	Beginning to understand and integrate into the new culture at a deeper level.
	Necessary adjustments will facilitate coping with the new day-to-day life

	Coming Home
	May experience reverse culture shock ~ these stages in various degrees.
	All the best in trying to adapt being back home!  Why not amalgamate your ‘new cultural traditions’ with those of your daily life at home?!


Intermingling with the local population is an excellent approach to stretch your wings and really experience the other culture. At some point you will have to expand your social skills such as increasing language skills, answering the telephone, or watching movies/television in the originating language. Soon you will accept culture differences and difficulties in stride. A sense of belonging will develop simply because you have integrated more into the environment. After all, this trip is YOUR unique and optimal experience ~ make the best of it!

When learning a new language or culture, the learning curve is very steep.  Now and then you will experience a lag in learning and then ‘jump ahead’ to yet another level of discovery. As for the finest word of advice: take all changes in stride, be optimistic and recognize the gamete of your emotions. The best thing about culture shock is the more you travel, the easier it will be to adjust to cultural differences.

Suggestions in Coping with Culture Shock:

· Almost all foreigners in a new country must cope with culture shock to some degree.  

· Maintain your perspective – Remember that other Canadians and other foreign students have studied abroad and have survived – even enjoyed it!

· Evaluate your expectations – Your reactions to your exchange country will be products both of the way things are and the way you expect them to be. If you feel confused or disappointed about something, ask yourself: “What did I expect?” “Why?” “Was my expectation reasonable?” If you determine that your expectations were not completely reasonable, you can do much to reduce the amount of dissatisfaction – and unhappiness – that you feel.

· Keep an open mind – People in your exchange country may do or say things that people in your country would not do or say. Try to understand that people act according to your own set of values, and that these values are born of a culture different from yours. Avoid evaluating people’s behaviour by the standards of your own culture.

· Do not withdraw – Withdrawing to immerse yourself in your studies is not a good solution. You must face situations!

· Seek Help – If you continue to have personal adjustment problems, consult your academic advisor or the staff of the International Programs Office.

Keep in mind that you may experience another case of culture shock when your stay in your exchange country ends and you return home. Some students find these adjustments even more painful and difficult than those they faced when they first arrived partly because they did not at all anticipate “reverse culture shock”. Be aware that re-entry anxieties exist and to seek counselling or at least an informal conversation with someone you trust can be helpful.
Travel Advice
It is important to expand your horizons to new ideas, opinions and various ways of living.  When experiencing a new country, the following points can get anyone started in the right direction:

· Learn how to say ‘little by little’ in the host country’s language.  When asked if you know how to speak your language, you are able to simply state ‘little by little’.  Personal experience notes that this response always gets a smile simply because you are stating the truth!

· Do not be afraid to make mistakes – at some point everyone has learnt at the starting blocks.

· Try everything at least once before making a concrete opinion about an event or food. People will admire your courage and enthusiasm by experiencing your culture full heartily. And who knows – maybe you will surprise yourself and really like it!  

· Make yourself feel comfortable in your room by bringing along little trinkets such as a mug coaster, posters, teddy bear, figurines, or the anything else that reminds you of home. These little belongings will make your living quarters more a home and keep familiarity in your life.  

· Do not forget pictures of your family, friends and home ~ they are a great way to interact with those interested in you and Canada.

· Remember to bring along some little Canadian gifts such as flags, personally made or store bought pins and picture books. These gifts are easy to carry and excellent gestures of appreciation.

· Keep a collection of addresses from new friends, families and networks.

· Write a travel diary; keep track of all the interesting places you go. You will look back at it years from now and be able to remember your trip. Not only can a personal journal be an incredible friend and form of stress release during lonely times; but also a wonderful record of growth and experiences.   

So there you have it ~ all the best advice we can give you regarding general travel tips. As long as you trust your senses and follow your heart, this international exchange will be an experience to treasure indefinitely. Cheers to your quest of self-discovery and new worlds! (  We wish you the very best in all of your endeavours!

Additional Sources of Information:
Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade: http://www.voyage.gc.ca/consular_home-en.asp
Don’t gross out the World (game) http://fekids.com/img/kln/flash/DontGrossOutTheWorld.swf

Fodor’s: http://www.fodors.com/
International Student Identification Card: http://www.istc.org/sisp/index.htm?fx=home
Let’s Go Travel Guides: www.letsgo.com
Lonely Planet: http://www.lonelyplanet.com/
National Crime Prevention Council: www.ncpc.org/
Rick Steve’s Europe: http://www.ricksteves.com/
'Roofies', The New "Date Rape" Drug of Choice: www.emergency.com/roofies.htm
Rough Guides: http://www.roughguides.com/
Transitions Abroad Magazine: http://www.transitionsabroad.com/publications/magazine/0403/index.shtml
Travel Cuts: www.travelcuts.com
University of Lethbridge, Insurance and Risk Management Department:

http://www.uleth.ca/ins/Documents/GenLiaIns.htm
University of Lethbridge, International Programs Office: http://home.uleth.ca/man/programs/international/index.shtml

